Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, September 12, 2016
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, September 12, 2016 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Steve Lineberry
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Eveker, Attorney Rob Jennings
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Mayor Boggs read a letter from the family of Shirley Jordan in thanks of the Town’s support during their time of loss.

Consent Agenda
7:01 pm
The Council considered approval of minutes from the August 1, 2016 regular meeting.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion carried 5-0.
New Business
7:02 pm
The Town Council considered a request from the Fire Department concerning the reappointment of members of the Department’s Relief Fund Board of Trustees.

Manager Earp told the Council that since the agenda went out, Chief Joseph has received updated information from the NCSFA regarding new legislation in 2016 that eliminates the requirement  for annual reelection to the Relief Fund Board of Trustees. The Town Council would only need to act if they were considering replacement of either of their 2 appointees to this 5 position Board. Council took no action.
7:03 pm

The Town Council considered funding a proposal from Comtech Network Solutions to provide the town comprehensive IT service for a one year period.

Manager Earp explained to the Council that over the last several years the Town has seen significant expansion in its use of information technology. As a result the Town’s network (physical) has become antiquated as we have piecemealed it together over the years. This strategy has created problems with the proper storing of public information, specifically emails and items that we are statutorily mandated to keep for long periods of time. The current budget addresses the physical networking needs, but a new need has also arisen. There is a current shortfall in the protection of the Town’s sensitive information from being hacked and/or destroyed by outsiders. Traditionally, the Town has relied on third party vendors as needed and the limited knowledge of town staff to monitor and find solutions for IT issues with both hardware and software. The Town is now in a position where we are at great liability for the management of our IT system. In order to preserve public records, respond to all public records request in a timely fashion, and to provide safety and security for our confidential information Manager Earp recommends that we partner with a technology company that will provide maintenance, repair, and IT service for the Town. Manager Earp proposes a contract with Comtech Network Solutions to provide the Town’s IT services and solution for the next year at a cost of $12,843. Comtech is a local company with an understanding of the need of local government and the expertise and staff to competently provide the Town the needed monitoring, security and IT solutions. This will greatly reduce the Town’s liability in regards to our technology issues.

Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the proposed IT services contract with Comtech Network Solutions in the amount of $12,843 and to appropriate funding for this expenditure from general fund balance. Motion carried 5-0.
7:23 pm

The Town Council considered for approval a resolution to apply for grant funding from NCDEQ, NCDWI Section for funding to perform a wastewater system assessment and inventory.

As the Town embarks on several economic development projects and increases its housing inventory in the near future, the Town’s water and waste water systems will be affected. The Town of Haw River has a need for and intends to perform an inventory and assessment of the Town’s wastewater collection system. The inventory and assessment is meant to locate, identify, and inventory the condition of the existing sewer collection system and the Town of Haw River intends to request state grant assistance for the project. The Federal Clean Water Act Amendments of 1987 and the North Carolina Water Infrastructure Act of 2005 have authorized the making of loan and grants to aid eligible unity of government in financing the cost of construction of wastewater collection and water systems. Completion of this inventory will allow the Town to have projects ready to go to be submitted for grant funding and will help to increase the Town’s chances of receiving that grant funding. The grant for the waste water collection and water system inventory assessment is a maximum of $150,000 each with a match from the town of 15% each, for a total out of pocked potential of $45,000 for the Town to get work done that will need to be done with or without grant funding. Application for these grant funds is due 9/30/16. Notification of the grant award will be made in January and Council can decide at that time if they would like to accept and fund this project. A representative from Alley, Williams, Carmen & King, the Town’s contracted engineering firm, stated to council that the inventory and assessment is already something the Town is doing piece by piece and this grant opportunity would allow for the Town to complete the project all at once and while using grant funding to do so.
Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the resolution to make application to NCDEQ for grant funding to perform inventory and assessment of the Town’s wastewater system. Motion carried 5-0.
7:37 pm
The Town Council considered for approval a resolution to apply for grant funding from NCDEQ, NCDWI Section for funding to perform a water system assessment and inventory.

Manager Earp reiterated that this agenda item is for the water part of the inventory and assessment project just presented to Council. A separate motion is needed.

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the resolution to make application to NCDEQ for grant funding to perform inventory and assessment of the Town’s water system. Motion carried 5-0.
7:38 pm
The Town Council reviewed a draft update to the Town Code of Ordinances Title III Chapter 32 paragraphs 32.15 & 32.17.

Manager Earp presented to Council a proposed amendment to the Haw River Code of Ordinance Title III Chapter 32 Paragraphs 32.15 & 32.17 to conform to the wording of the Town’s new Planning and Zoning Ordinance. Council spoke with Attorney Jennings and did not find the draft of the proposed change to be sufficient. Additionally, Council brought up another section of the ordinance that had not previously been discussed for revision. Manager Earp suggested that Council call a special meeting to discuss proposed ordinance changes. Council took no action.
7:50 pm
The Town Council discussed disposition of the Town’s surplus property.

Manager Earp explained to Council that over the past few years, the Town has accumulated an excessive amount of surplus property that needs to be disposed of. Each department has prepared a list of items needing to be disposed of and that list was provided to Council. Additionally, Manager Earp assembled a list of the Town’s real property holdings that are not currently being utilized. NC General Statues place restrictions on the Town as to the means of disposing real property and using that land as incentives for businesses comes with very specific regulations that will not likely be able to be met by the type of businesses these properties would attract. Manager Earp also noted that all personal property obtained with grant funding has been cleared by those grant agencies for disposal. Manager Earp emphasized to the council that many of the personal property items in need of disposal have sensitive information or could be used for unsavory usage. Therefore, the Town needs to be very particular in the methods employed to dispose of this property. 
Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion approving the surplus list provided to council and instruction the manager to dispose of this property within the guidelines of the NC General Statutes. Motion carried 5-0.

8:03 pm
The Town Council considered a request from the Fire Department concerning the donation of retired fire service equipment.

Manager Earp presented the Council with information regarding a donation request from Fire Chief Jamie Joseph. As the Fire Department recently received a donation of a new electric positive pressure ventilation fan, the department was able to remove from service an old gas powered fan. Chief Joseph has requested that the Council consider donation of the old gas powered fan to the Pleasant Grove Fire Department as they have a need for this item. The estimated value of this 1990 era fan is $150.00. By general consensus, the Council agreed that this fan is covered under to the previously approved motion to allow the Manager to dispose of property as he deems appropriate.
The Town Council considered a request from Amanda Faucette to purchase a retired fire hydrant from the Town.

Manager Earp presented Council with a request from Amanda Faucette to purchase a surplus fire hydrant that the Town has taken out of service. General Statues give the council the authority to consider a private negotiated sale of retire personal property. By general consensus, the Council agreed that the hydrant is covered under to the previously approved motion to allow the Manager to dispose of property as he deems appropriate.
8:05 pm
Manager’s Update

· The recycling grant receptacles have arrived. DEQ has given the Town a timeframe for upcoming projects to expand our residential usage allowing the grant funding to stand as is for now.
· The salary study will begin Thursday and will be complete in December.
· Audit fieldwork has been completed and final results will be presented to Council in November or December.
· Staff is working on an updated overtime policy to conform to the new Federal guidelines.
· The grapple truck has been ordered and the Town expects a January delivery date. Financing is pending as payment is not due until delivery.
· The sidewalk project on Main Street is almost complete. Rail work in front of Haw River Flooring is pending completion. NCDOT will be completing the walkthrough area near the bridge.
· The slip lining project is delayed due to vendor issues.
· Duke Energy has agreed to install power receptacles on the power poles they have recently replaced in order for the Town to display holiday decorations as usual.
· The Animal Shelter project is still in flux. Mebane has confirmed that they are not going to contract with Orange County after exploring that option. Proposals to funding structures are still being made and no consensus has been made at this point.
· Senator Gunn has awarded $75,000 for the sidewalk project to the Town and staff is looking into specifics on how that money can be used.
· Manager Earp presented the Council with an updated ABSS SRO Program contract. This contract is the same as has been approved the past 3 years. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the SRO Program contract with ABSS. Motion carried 5-0.
· Manager Earp presented the Council with a request from the owner of 513 Lang Street for a sewer adjustment for a leak at his home. This issue needs Council approval because although the leak did not go back into the sewer system, the time span of the leak went through two billing periods. Staff only has authority to provide one leak adjustment annually per customer. The resident at 513 Lang St. is asking for a total sewer adjustment of 187,000 gallons of sewer valued at $1,928. Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to approve an adjustment of 187,000 gallons of sewer for the resident at 513 Lang Street. Motion carried 5-0.
Announcements

· Councilmember Lovette announced that his daughter recently received a Teacher of the Year award in Brunswick County. In addition to her family being extremely proud of this achievement, his daughter made mention of her home town of Haw River in her acceptance speech.

· Councilmember Allen announced that she and Councilmember Lineberry met with Senator Gunn at Haw River Elementary School where he presented the school with a state flag. He stressed his intent to help small towns such as ours.  Councilmember Allen also spoke about the 9/11 Memorial Dedication and that Haw River was represented there by HR fireman Johnny Hodges. The memorial will travel the County for a year and will spend some time here at the HRFD.

· Councilmember Lineberry thanked Haw River Council, Staff and Manager Earp along with neighbors and friends for their kindness and compassion surrounding the loss of Mrs. Lemons. Councilmember Lineberry also announced that Bill Allen will be teaching a conceal carry class on 9/24 at the HR Civic Center.
8:30 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor

Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




